

MINUTES

October 27, 2010

 3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Heidi Buchanan, David Claxton, Chris Cooper, Beverly Collins, Cheryl Daly, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson, Luther Jones,  Rebecca Lasher, Ron Mau, David McCord, Erin  McNelis, Kadie Otto, Malcolm Powell, Bill Richmond, Philip Sanger, Linda Stanford, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley, Ben Tholkes,  Laura Wright
Members with Proxies:

Catherine Carter, Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Leroy Kauffman, Elizabeth McRae, Jane Perlmutter, Barbara St. John, Chuck Tucker, Cheryl Waters-Tormey
Members absent: 
John Bardo 
Recorder: 

Ann Green
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

Motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of September 29, 2010 with amendments. 
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Faculty Assembly/David Claxton: 

David reported that there is a meeting coming up on November 12th. Erin McNelis, Beverly Collins and he are planning to be there. They are to bring a report from campus on these questions:

1. What are your campus academic suspension and probation rules?

2. What are your financial aid rules?

3. What are your drop/add rules?

4. What are your course repeat rules?

5. What is your campus process to have retroactive withdrawals in your department?

6. Are there waiting lists to get into courses?

7. Does your campus have a set of advising principles?

They will be talking about these topics and looking at consistency and inconsistencies across the institutions in the UNC system.

Beverly Collins added that they have been asked to comment on the new model for enrollment growth funding which is based more on retaining students, graduation rates and other matrix for improvement. A copy of the model was forwarded by email to members of Senate.
SGA/Daniel Dorsey:

No report.  

Staff Senate/Jason Levine, Vice-chair:

Jason reported that the turn out and donations were very good for the scholarship fund on employee appreciation day. The donations total was $50 more than last year and they had a good response in working with the Loyalty Gift people to do payroll deduction forms so they expect a good increase in the amount donated from that source. 

The Emergency Assistance Fund is being reviewed by the legal department. They are working to have an option for people to donate by credit card.
They have been working with Catamount Clothing and Gift on a profit sharing with Christmas ornaments. They will have a marketing campaign to advertise this fund raiser with more information and details.
CIO Report/Craig Fowler/Anna McFadden:

A power point presentation on Mobile Communication Device (MCD) Security Policy had been prepared and hard copies of the presentation were distributed. Craig began by sharing that IT isn’t making any money off of this and that he is aware that there are six universities in the UNC system that are looking at it. One of them called him and he shared all documentation with them. Craig went to an Educause meeting and this is a hot topic. It is also the approach for IPAD security and protection. There is no impact on this to students.
Some of the highlights of the presentation:
· Data Exposure consequences.

· WCU and the colleges are liable if data gets exposed.

· Fines can be significant.

· How easily FERPA data can inadvertently put into a position to be vulnerable. Craig referred to a simple email from a student discussing questions on a grade on a test doing that. 

· Credit card breeches carry significant fines
Comment: A question was asked about email forwarding from people at the university and specifically how that translates into risk specifically tied to these things as opposed to industry data.
Mary Ann Lochner, General Counsel, spoke to the group about the issue of IT security and concerns and the risks involved. Highlights of this discussion were:

We, as an institution have a legal duty to assess our IT risks and to mitigate our risks in any way including technical fixes, buying software, installing firewalls, physical mitigating methodologies such as locking up file cabinets, IT files servers and to have administrative policies and procedures appropriate to the size and scope of our business.

We have all kinds of personal, confidential information and FERPA type data. If we had a FERPA problem we don’t necessarily suffer a penalty for a breach of FERPA. They are looking for policy; wrongheaded policies, major policy violations. If we had a major policy problem we could lose funding. That’s extreme and a remote possibility.

We have a number of departments that receive and maintain confidential health information. If we have porous systems that allow people to come in and access, retrieve, and remove confidential information including health information; we have a problem. Every mobile device without the kinds of protection Craig and the IT group is thinking about open that door up for all kinds of parties outside. 
HIPPA data violations would result in $100 per person penalty.

Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (GLBA) pertains to financial, credit card and other data. If we have a GLBA problem there is a $100,000 per violation per person to the university and $10,000 per individual. If there is a willful violation, it could result in a prison sentence.
NC Identity Theft Protection ACT– we have huge institutional obligations. 
Payment card industry – our contract with Master Card/Visa requires secure network, strong control measures, regular monitoring/risk assessment and mitigation. If we mess up and there is a compromise in the system and someone comes in an accesses information, there is a $500,000 violation per incident and $100,000 per incident if fail to immediately notify. This is a very real risk and has significant financial impact. We can’t do business without Master Card/Visa. 
Mary Ann shared a long list (6 pages) of federal laws to which the university is subject. Mary Ann also is required to be available 24/7 and she uses a smart phone and considers it a cost of doing business. She also has significant personal risk in her position.

Craig brought attention back to the PowerPoint presentation. Key points of the information Craig presented are news of retirement of Internet Message Access Protocol (IMAP) and automatic email forwarding, the use of personal Smartphones including the significant security issues around the use and University Policy #68 which addresses allowances for the use of Smartphones or Mobile Communication Devices.
Craig shared that there are 3 plans of allowances dependent on business need. Basically the plans are either $30, $40 or $50 allowance/reimbursement per month or if a data plan, then $60/month.

Craig encouraged members to look at Policy 68 if not already familiar with it. The policy rationale was discussed and is detailed in the PowerPoint presentation. Craig referred to many security concerns and two of those are 1) MCDs are 15x more likely to be lost or stolen and 2) Only 23% of smartphone owners use the security software. They are proposing having to have a password to use the phone as a security measure. 
Craig referred to the WCU Proposal vs. Gartner Minimum Recommendation and how WCU’s proposed measures compare to the Gartner Minimum. WCU’s recommendation is actually less than the minimum recommendation of the Gartner Minimum. Craig discussed the three tiers and the costs associated with them which are detailed in the PowerPoint. If the college or department agrees to pay the fees then it will be handled through the university billing code. A mechanism is also in place when the college or department isn’t willing to pay for permanent or non-permanent employees. If a permanent employee, it will be through payroll deduction. Initially there will be the set up and license fee and then a payroll deduction per month. If not a permanent employee, such as adjuncts and affiliates, there would be a charge that would go against the person’s banner account and they would pay at the Cashier’s office.  Craig said the fees are by account and not by device. So, if you have a phone and IPAD both devices would go through and be registered but would only go through the fee structure one time. So, you only have the fees once for two devices.
Craig also shared information on the fees and MCD costs to the University which is also detailed in the PowerPoint presentation.

Anna added that she will be asking Senate to ask when we want to roll out the new version of Office and to give feedback on that. It will probably be spring or summer. Craig commented that they are collecting this input; it will become part of what comes into the Governance process and help with prioritization/timing of projects. 

Comment: With the news that there is a mobile interface is there a compelling reason not to just use that which would seem to eliminate the issues that you’ve described….?

Craig: I don’t think we can wait for parts of that and I suspect that it will not fully answer all of the issues that we are talking about.  It might make the interface a little nicer…but not all of our population will come in that way. We will still be in the business of “pushes out” to the devices.
Comment: Will there be a way to separate phones or will we need to enter passwords to make a call?

Craig: You will need to enter a password with the Smartphone that is the way it works. There may be some manufacturer’s devices that are looking at possibility to open the phone and not have to enter a password, but it would be specific to the devices.  

Comment: …Do you know if other universities are doing this…is it coming for them, do you think they will be handling it in the same way and passing it on to the faculty?
Craig: I don’t know if Chapel Hill or State will go down this, all we can say is there has been dialogue with their IT organizations and with the IT security officers. When I was at Educause, I talked with several CIOs who are all concerned about this item. Will all institutions do exactly what we are doing? I don’t know. Will they do something with the cost? I don’t know. It is going to be a university decision…

Comment: Do you think at any point, when the Chapel Hill faculty get their chancellor involved and maybe they take it to GA, that GA is going to decide that this is something the university wide that we need to deal with and we’re (GA) is going to cover the cost?

Craig: I don’t know. I’ll say this…I’ve only been here a little over a year and I haven’t seen much come from GA with dollars attached to it…

Comment: I don’t have a Smartphone, but I represent the College of Fine and Performing Arts. We quite often are doing performances at night where there needs to be access between our students who are stage managers or doing the lights or handling microphone set ups things like that. What I gained from the CFPA is that we should be using Smartphones, the security issue they all seem to understand, but I think they get upset with that any of the cost is passed down to them for them to do a better job. 

Craig: The only thing I can say to parts of that and I understand. One, it’s not like new stuff is come in and we are getting additional funding from an IT perspective and all that with it. I do think as you look at parts of this and you’ve seen what we have with costs. I mean this isn’t generating money…if it is a benefit to …a college or area and the area is requiring it to do it, then why doesn’t the area that is getting the benefit and has the requirement helping to offset what it takes to deliver it?

Comment: Do you see then the university kicking in extra funds to these departments that require this?

Craig: I can’t answer that. 

Comment: So, we’re at a dilemma, departments are not going to fund it because they’re not getting more money, you are saying you can’t do it without money coming in. What do we do?

Craig: But…the other thing you look at and I may be looking at this wrong, with the anticipated $5000, if that is the right number, we’ve got how many colleges and what does that turn out to be?

So, I hear part of that, I don’t have a good answer.

Comment: I understand that. I’m just throwing it out there so people can hear the issue. 

Comment: It’s a bit of a slippery slope if you look at the logic here. We moved into this by the policy allowing WCU employees to use their own personal rather than duplicating. Look around this table, it’s not us; it is basically administrative people that have two phones with the university supplying it. The university benefits from that so it’s a logical step. You just stepped off the edge there and the slippery slope became us. Most of the faculty does not get reimbursed for the phone that we bought; that we paid to have online; that we pay to have that service available. So we’re paying for all that. 
It’s unlikely with this policy that anyone is going to reimburse faculty for their Smartphone you would accept that right?
Craig: I would say that it is fair to ask the question back.

Comment: I’m 99% sure that the answer is no for most of us. Given the situation, we made our personal assets available to the university so that we can provide a larger and better service to our students and now, for security reasons, which I understand that. I don’t completely understand that, and what other solutions might be available to this problem because it’s early in the game, I understand that particular issue. But the issue becomes who is going to pay for this and it just seems incongruous for faculty to buy the instrument, pay for the service, now to pay service so that we can serve our students better. It doesn’t make much sense.
Comment: Related to that, as the faculty, are you willing to take the personal risk and pay the $100,000 to $500,000 fine because your device was compromised?

Comment: Well, I’ll just use Gmail. I’ll give them my Gmail and it’s not your business anymore.

Comment: Well, actually it is, it’s still the university’s business, it is still that liability and personally I’m not willing to take the risk and pay the $100,000 or whatever the dollar amount is if something like this happens. To sit there and say there’s not a high likelihood, I disagree. I sit there and look at some of the security holes we have across this campus that would make it incredibly easy for me to get most faculty members log in and password and then I could sit there and start getting into webcat, into grades and start mailing them out. Why, because I didn’t get tenure and I’m pissed… (Laughter).
I don’t want to pay the cost either, but I’m not willing to pay the penalty if a violation happens and I can see way too many security holes on campus and it’s not just on campus, it’s in general. 

Craig: For us, as we started to look at this, the steps that we are trying to do here are really a good step to be able to say we’re establishing some due diligence…that we can show that we are doing some things…and that helps you…if you can show that you are doing these things. 
Discussion continued. 

Comment: …does us buying into this relieve us of responsibility?

Craig: I would say it helps you show due diligence, the thing about it is that it doesn’t give you immunity.

Response from Mary Ann: Most of the time, personal penalties imposed under GLBA you are talking about penalties for willful acts. This isn’t set up to allow individuals to participate with some sort of immunity or some sort of safe harbor…more often than not, if there is a security breech, my concern isn’t so much that you’ve got FERPA data on your device and you leave it at the airport, even though that’s a bad thing, our concern more often is depending on what this is…as they access our systems as they go through our 2 firewalls and all the depths of security we have on our campus, and somebody. You click on something god knows where and all of a sudden you have malware and all of a sudden somebody has accessed every bit of data we have, financial, credit card, health, you name it. They come in, they grab it, they access it…that’s going to be an institutional problem. If we are going to be paying fines, it’s the institutions problem to pay fines; it’s not going to be Anna’s fines because it happened to be her phone or application that brought us into the secure environment. I wouldn’t focus so much on personal liability unless you plan to do something in violation of the law.
Comment: What action is being brought to Faculty Affairs? This seems like the policy… what are we supposed to do with it? 

Erin: That is the question, is there something we can do?
Comment: …I think this might be an… informational session…I think we’ll need a little hand holding as this goes along. Another thing I’m a little concerned about. I would rather pay for this service because I don’t want the library to feel like they own my blackberry or that they own my time. 

Discussion continued. 

Comment: I suggest we take this with us to Faculty Assembly and talk to people there to see if they are doing anything differently and let everyone know if other campuses are handling it differently. 

Craig: Our plan has been to begin the fan out on this, the first of November. Our current plan is on January 17th that we would have this fully in place. The IMAP is scheduled to happen on Nov. 17th and all connections have to be registered by January 17th. The person coordinating this in IT is Brian Dickens. He is the hand holder and has also developed a schedule to come out and talk to all of the colleges multiple times between now and the 17th. He wants to set up individual sessions where people can come and talk and learn…

The conversation wrapped up because of time constraints.

COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt: 
All curriculum items were approved unanimously by voice vote including deletion of two programs; the MS in Science and Entrepreneurship and B.S. in Clinical Laboratory Sciences.
Christopher reported that there were a few things that nearly went to the APRC this month, but none to the point of finalization. There are a few things that will be coming up; the J-term again, the Honors College Proposal (month after), SACs policy for distance ed proctoring. You’ll probably hear about these things next month. Christopher said they still have to hear from Business, Health and Human Sciences and the Kimmel School on the Honors College Proposals. 

Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo:
Vicki reported that for the December meeting they will come back with something on Collegiality with a one page document summarizing Robert Cipriano’s visit and guidelines for departments that might want to include collegiality in CRVs. There is talk about bringing back a task force for digital dossiers and the Council will speak with leadership about that before moving forward.
There are two resolutions brought forth today. One is an amended resolution on removal of the Post-Tenure Review (PTR) category from the current AA-12 form. As Vicki reported, Beth Lofquist came to their meeting and helped clarify some issues. In 1997 and in 2008, the General Administration (GA) mandated review for post-tenure review at one or more higher administrative levels. WCU in the Faculty Handbook choose to articulate that as a decision by the dean. However, a decision by the dean wasn’t necessarily mandated by GA. It was mandated that the dean have review power. The Council wanted to remove that language because it is seen as going beyond what is mandated. Both resolutions today are related to PTR. 
The first resolution is to modify the AA12 to eliminate the Dean’s comment section and simply have the dean’s sign off as having reviewed an approved post tenure review and to change the number of boxes that are checked. The departmental vote is removed because not every department has a vote on Post-Tenure Review. 
The second resolution relates to changes to the Faculty Handbook in Sections 4.08 D and G. The changes brought forth in September have not yet gone through and these are being added to those 4.06 changes which were regarding 1, 3, 5 and 2,4,6 review. This new resolution also rectifies an error found in 4.08D. 
Discusssion:

Comment from Linda Stanford: Could you clarify, AA12 would only have a sign-off by the dean but not a place for comment? 
Comment: Yes, that is correct.

Comment from Linda Stanford:  That begs a bigger issue that falls with the other amendments. The dean is the reviewing authority. The dean really has management of the entire college as well as supervision of the faculty. So, if the dean has no ability to comment to me that doesn’t make sense in the process because the dean I would hope this wouldn’t happen, because there should be a lot of discussion up to this point, but if the dean disagrees with the decision, what is the process that the dean has to bring that information forward. I ask because that could happen.
Comment: The dean has a tremendous amount of say so on faculty evaluation, every single year the AFEs are done in the department and they go to the dean. 

Comment from Linda Stanford: But, the deans don’t sign off on AFEs. Now, some of them see them, but they don’t sign off on them.

Comment: Who determines merit pay? 

Comment from Linda Stanford:  Department chairs rate faculty for the deans and then have discussion for the deans on merit.

Comment: Then the dean compiles the whole college and determines merit. My interpretation from having been here 20 years is that is tremendous amount of evaluative authority.
Comment from Linda Stanford: But, we’re not talking about merit pay.

Comment: What I’m saying is this. In terms of faculty performance, the dean weighs in in a pretty significant way every year on every faculty member. In terms of somebody who is really derelict in their duty, other sections of the faculty handbook handle it. This particular one is Post Tenure Review, which is an external mandate and my opinion and that of many others is that it is a direct affront to academic freedom. It’s not something we chose to do whereas we choose to do a peer evaluation every year, we choose to do a promotion tenure as collegial processes; that’s the way we manage ourselves. Essentially post tenure review was mandated externally essentially by our legislature who are opposed to the concept of tenure. Tenure…(interrupted)
Comment from Linda Stanford: I disagree with that.

Comment: The history of post tenure review is consistent in North Carolina with what I just described and so we have to comply with mandates and with the law and with the way GA interprets that law, but we shouldn’t go beyond what we are required to do and what GA has said recently is their needs to be a level of review beyond the department And so the outcome still is it’s determined by the department, it’s reviewed by the dean and provost. Why should we go beyond that when it’s a process? We don’t want to legitimize or give power to the (unclear) than we have to. 

Comment from Linda Stanford: My question is more a process question. If the dean disagrees there is no vehicle for that within this policy to state that. 
Comment: That’s right. Then GA has to come up with some other mandate that makes us do something more.

Comment: We were trying to strictly follow what GA recommended, but WCU went beyond that and that appeared on the AA12 without any sort of consultation from the Senate which is why our first resolution was more a (unclear). We wanted that gone. Period. Gone.  Then Beth came in and we moderated it a bit. But the dean is given; is not mandated, written feedback by GA, and so we followed that to the rule.

Comment from Linda Stanford: I guess I go back to my initial request, What is the process if the dean disagrees?

Comment: I guess there isn’t one. We’ve given this ranking of satisfactory or unsatisfactory. We’ll have to take it back to Council if that’s…
Comment: Well, the original process that we’ve lived with since it came into being is that the outcome of post tenure review occurs in the department. That’s where the outcome occurs and the recent mandate from GA didn’t really change the location of outcome. The outcome is still in the department. There is a review and acknowledgement at these higher levels, but the outcome according to current policy rests with the department.
Comment from Linda Stanford: Well, the ultimate process for promotion and reappointment also is within the department.

Comment: In most colleges, they go through college through the university tenure and promotion committee. There’s three steps to that; there’s votes; there’s Comment: at every step. Those outcomes aren’t determined until much further down the line. Post tenure review is unique the outcome is in the department.

Comment from Linda Stanford: I know that it is still within the department, but the dean has a global view of that college and the dean needs to have say; some type of ability to make a response to a decision that the department makes.
Comment: Taking this maybe an extreme, what if the provost didn’t feel like the faculty member  deserved reappointment; had failed post tenure review. Do we also need to make sure the provost has a say in it?
Comment from Linda Stanford: The recommendations go up to the provost. Right?

Comment: For information only in post tenure review. It’s a unique review process. It stands alone. Of all the multiple evaluations we do of each other this one stands alone and having been imposed on us from outside. It is the current policy allows the outcome to be finalized in the department.

Comment: That’s my question. Define review. From whoever made the mandates. When I review an article, I don’t just read it and say, Okay, it wasn’t just for information. I comment and make a judgment when I review articles. I also see where you are coming from no, review is….
Discussion continued.

Comment: We’ve established that the post tenure decision is made by the department therefore that stands. I think to take away the dean’s voice as to whether they agree with it or not, is wrong. I think is there is a discrepancy, it ought to be passed up the line, it ought to be documented. If you don’t have documentation of it, someone in the future, a new chancellor, a new provost, does not know what is going on. They need the documentation.
Comment: There is a signature line on the document. It’s acknowledged.

Comment: We were strict about we discussed this language. It was almost, what is, is. We discussed the idea of outcome and we privileged that idea of outcome. It’s the departmental, peer review of outcome. We decided to minimize review. GA didn’t articulate review. So, we choose to minimize review. In part, it’s a bucking up against what was applied without our consent before. I will readily admit that. It’s us, taking a stand and saying this was not mandated and it was not perceived as necessary.

Comment: I think this makes a lot of sense. I think of the flip side of this. If you’ve got somebody in your department, it is my understanding after the second negative review you can be fired…so what we are saying is second post tenure review the department thinks the faculty member came around, the dean says no that person has been fired with tenure against the department’s recommendation. To vote against this is to give the dean the power to fire a tenured faculty member when the department has said yes. That’s huge. If it is mandated that’s one thing, but if not mandated it has to happen this way. I’m in complete agreement with this. 
Comment: My comment relative to review is, review means a standard procedure, in another world besides this world is you really want a second look. If you are going to make a decision, an administrative decision, it is traditional your supervisor or the supervisor of your supervisor gives a say and it’s meant intentionally to avoid out of whack decisions being made at the lower level. To me, I don’t think it’s necessarily a bad thing. I’ve seen department’s go amuck and really lay on the individuals and the only thing that’s save them from undue persecution is the dean. I think to dilute that is a problem.
Comment from Beth Lofquist: Just to clarify, what happened a couple of years ago when the changes were proposed by the code and they were put in the document that was brought before Senate. We also brought some language throughout the 4.0 section and when I say we, I, working with some of the faculty working on the Collegial Review Council and the provost at that time added some language. When it said, “must be reviewed above the department”, then Kyle and I were sitting there going, what does that mean, well that means the dean. We assumed review was decision. We put that in there, put the language in there. It came before Senate; it was not snuck in there; it came before Senate and it was voted on by Senate. The AA-12 form is a form that our office created, has liberties with just to track the process. It’s not anything to be approved, however, I mistakenly, and it was my mistake, I take full ownership…in the department vote area, I was going by the whole reappointment thing, tenure, vote what is it. I am the one who put what is the vote on there. That was a mistake and it should not have been done. I’ll clarify that and put satisfactory/unsatisfactory for the department, but I just wanted to let you know the history behind that; exactly how that got put in there. 
Comment; I apologize about that; that did go before Senate. After we complained about it; then realized we had passed it. So, I apologize about that. I stand corrected about that.
Comment from Linda Stanford: I’m going to say the dean needs to weigh in; to have an opinion. It’s not going to change what the committee has said, but the dean needs when they review to say, I agree or disagree with this. There is no way for that to be listed in this person’s record. The dean is reviewing authority.
Comment: I think with post tenure review, this becomes a tail wagging the dog thing. We’ve seen this happen here, we’ve had a process imposed on us from the outside. If we could vote not to have post tenure review, I would vote for that. We don’t want that. It’s a threat to academic freedom.

Comment from Linda Stanford: I don’t agree with that. I believe it’s a threat. It’s accountability. 

Discussion continued. 

The question was called and seconded and passed. Next, the Resolution went to a vote.
PAPER VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION TO CHANGE THE AA-12

Yes: 21

No: 5

Abstained: 1

The Vote Passed.
The second resolution was not presented or discussed due to time constraints. 

Faculty Affairs Council / Chris Cooper, Chair
No report due to time constraints.
Rules Committee/Cheryl Waters-Tormey:

No report due to time constraints. 

OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Old Business: 
None discussed.

New Business:

None discussed.

SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Administrative Report/Provost Linda Stanford: 
Linda reported on the budget and the performance based funding model. They were asked to submit a 5% and 10% budget reduction. Funds have accumulated over the past few budget cycles anticipating a budget reduction and we can absorb 5% without calling for additional reductions. The other 5% equates to about $3,042,000.00. Linda met with the deans and they have prioritized the cuts leaving reduction/elimination of faculty teaching positions as the last possible reduction proposed. The cuts are only generally categorized and specific information was not required. For instance, they have only looked at whether the cuts were reorganization, reallocation of money or whether a reduction or elimination of faculty. If a tuition increase like we did this year is allowed next year, then our cuts won’t be 5%. We won’t know if a tuition increase is possible until late spring or into early summer. We’re looking at a 5% change, hoping it will be much less.
There will be a GA review of low productivity programs that once the process is complete, she will work with the deans and faculty to put together a review team for budget. There will be faculty input. If we can, she would look at our reductions, not across the board, but in terms of need. If one particular area is able to absorb 7% without a significant impact that would leave another area to have only a 3% change. There will be more discussion with the deans this week and more information coming.

The topic of performance based funding was discussed next. Since information was distributed to Senate members, there have been two more updates and it is a work in progress. We have to set enrollment targets based on performance objectives and it is still pretty murky. Performance based funding will not look just at enrollment any longer, but will look at retention rate, six year graduation rates, grad rates for community college transfers with an associate degree, total undergraduate students’ graduation rate, degree production and efficiency. A lot of these pieces are not complete. According to GA, the following things are obvious from our data: 1) We will be restricted in freshman enrollment growth and 2) We can grow transfer, graduate and distance students. There are a lot of questions about performance based funding and as more information is available, Linda will relay the information to Faculty Senate. 
They will be evaluating us against our peer institutions and we still don’t know if that is inclusive of our aspirant institutions as well as our standard peer institutions. Next week Linda will update the group on strategic planning and one time monies. This concluded the Provost’s Administrative report.
It was announced that the first forum of the General Education Review Task Force is tomorrow and then one the following Friday and Monday. These are all open forums to give people an opportunity to express their opinions and give comments. Everyone was encouraged to attend.
Chair Report/Erin McNelis:

Scott Higgins, Graduate School Dean, spoke to the group to give an overview of where the Graduate School & Research Administration has been and where it is headed.  
In the past six years since he has been in the position of dean of the Graduate School he feels they have done a great job in accomplishing some of the things he wanted to accomplish such as restoring credibility, trust and accountability, establishing policies, procedures and guidelines and growing enrollment in the Graduate School. He spoke about the Graduate School having a 15% enrollment increase until this last year and from 2004 to 2006 they substantially supported the university because undergraduate enrollment was down. Enrollment has now bottomed out without incentivizing students. He feels you can’t recruit and retain the top students if you don’t have incentives and the Graduate School is trying to work on that now. That and the fact that they had a drop off of distance education last year, changed administration, propped up with money that was not sustainable they dropped from 1979 to 1907 in enrollment numbers. Most of that was distance learning students; many of them were not degree seeking. They didn’t lose that many resident students. The resident enrollment is still about 3-5% higher and continuing students in resident graduate programs is 3-5% higher. It is important to report on this as it is often misquoted about what these numbers are or what they mean or by virtue of our focus on freshman enrollment. 
He shared that his real concern is the quality of the graduate students and they have been working to try to do the kinds of things that will create graduate experience for our students that they want. Implementing new definitions of what graduate faculty are, expectations, new admission procedures and requirements and a number of different things to shore up the quality are being looked at while still being concerned about the numbers.
The last piece that Scott plans to focus on is trying to acknowledge graduate faculty in a way that is meaningful. There are several things he would like to do if money is available.
Scott reported that they have not had an increase in their in state waivers since 2003. They don’t get increases with tuition increases, it comes to them as an allocation from the university based upon interest bearing accounts, indirects, etc. Stipend levels have increased and they are competitive, but they don’t have enough assistantships, and they don’t have a package they can offer students; like the in state waiver. They are limited in the out state waiver; those are provided by the legislature and they are down on those. Where they have lost ground on enrollment and retaining some of our students and competing for good students, is because they haven’t had that whole package. They are working on that. 

Research Administration is big time for them right now. It hasn’t been a real priority for the university in terms of other priorities, but they are at a crossroads. They talked about scholarship and need to invest in it. He invited Steve Leath, Vice President of Research at GA, and some of his top staff to look at the institution on Oct. 12-13 using models of ASU, Greensboro. They will write a report that will be submitted to the university in the next week or so. They are coming back on December 17th and will meet the deans, faculty, and Senate Scholarship Committee. They will bring their report and hopefully it will provide the leverage that they need to bring scholarship to the level that we need to have. More information will be shared about the reports as they have it. 
Looking back, Scott reminded everyone that he hired a professional manager in Shelly Hargis and now everything is electronic as it is in the Graduate School in terms of tracking grants. Going forward, they still have some things that are outstanding and they are not as compliant as they need to be in some areas and they are asking for some support in those areas.  They are up 24% in proposals, up to $315,000 in their indirects and now they need to figure out how it will be distributed appropriately according to Policy 88. That has all been discussed and the provost has been actively involved in that as well. Awards are up compared to the same time last year but they dropped almost $2,000,000 from 2007 to now in the total dollar amount they are getting. They are writing grants and awards, but the award amounts have dropped. They need to collaborate with other campuses and find support in terms of getting more grants and they have those kinds of things in mind.
There is a big push for Chapel Hill Pharmacy to come in and use space at UNCA and Patsy Miller and her group at the Graduate Faculty Center at UNCA will lose their offices there and will be moved to the library, but they will not lose the classrooms or the support. Scott commented they will be relocating which is unfortunate, but they made decisions years ago in terms of the Graduate Faculty Center not being something Western would hang onto and that it would be something in the purview of UNCA. Scott feels this is a mistake and this is a big market for graduate students and for providing services. 
Future graduate programs: They are not under any restrictions on future graduate programs as you heard the provost say. They will be paid and will get tuition monies; they are in the position now to the next couple of years that they might be able to provide the faculty positions that the colleges need if we can grow graduate enrollment. That is why it is so important to them to provide financial incentives for graduate students. We have two professional doctorate programs being planned basically joint programs; communication sciences disorders and nursing where they will collaborate with Charlotte and Greensboro. The new chancellor will probably be the person, along with the provost, that will make decisions about prioritizing the growth of new programs. 
Comment: Is there any progress on the funding for research development to support seed money for research?

Comment from Scott Higgins: That is one of the issues we are talking about now. There really needs to be some reallocation of dollars across campus. There has to be. We are not going to get a lot more money on development. It has not grown at this university the way it should. Grants haven’t come up the way they should so we’re going to have reallocate some monies and we need to do it in that area. There has been a lot of positive discussion about where those monies come from, what is that level, and what do we need going forward. It’s within the purview of the provost office with limited dollars, it’s dropped dramatically over the years and it’s my experience, we need to do something about that. 
The meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
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